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Pupils with Medical Conditions
This policy provides an overview of the school approach to meeting the needs of pupils with medical conditions. There are other specific policies that must also be read in conjunction with this policy (see references at end).

STATEMENTS OF PRINCIPLE

This school is an inclusive community that aims to support and welcome pupils with medical conditions. This school aims to provide all pupils with all medical conditions the same opportunities as others at school.

The school will try to ensure that all staff:

· understand and are trained in what to do in an emergency for the medical conditions at this school;
· understand and are trained in the school’s general emergency procedures;
· correctly administer medication at school
· store medication appropriately at school.

· keep clear records about administration of medications;
· are aware of the common triggers that can make common medical conditions worse or can bring on an emergency;
· know their roles and responsibilities and the responsibilities of others (parents and professionals) in maintaining effective health care.

TRAINING FOR STAFF

All staff who work with pupils at this school should receive training from an appropriately qualified person and should know what to do in an emergency for the pupils in their care with medical conditions.

Training should be refreshed for all staff regularly.

Action for staff to take in an emergency for the common serious conditions at this school should be displayed in prominent locations for all staff including classrooms and the staff room.

This school uses Health Care Plans to inform the appropriate staff (including supply teachers and support staff) of pupils in their care who may need emergency help (see below).

This school has procedures in place so that a copy of the pupil’s Health Care Plan is sent to the emergency care setting with the pupil, e.g. if a child is injured and has to be taken to local Accident and Emergency Department..
If a pupil needs to be taken to hospital, a member of staff will always accompany them and will stay with them until a parent arrives. The school tries to ensure that the staff member will be one the pupil knows.

ADMINISTRATION OF MEDICATION AT SCHOOL

Written parental permission

Written parental permission to give medication must be obtained.  This should show the medication required for chronic conditions and for temporary conditions.  See ‘Request for St. Luke’s Primary School to Administer Medication’ (see Appendix 2).

Administration – emergency medication

In the case of all pupils at this school, staff should have easy access to their emergency medication as supplied by the parents.

This emergency medication should be available at all times, including on any off-site or residential visits.

Administration – general

All use of medication, even if the pupil can administer the medication themselves, is done under the supervision of a named member of staff at this school.

The school staff should understand the importance of medication being taken as prescribed.

There are members of staff at this school (teaching assistants) who have been specifically contracted to administer medication as one of their responsibilities.

Teachers may not be required to administer medication but they may volunteer to do so. 

Training

For medication where no specific training is necessary, any member of staff may administer prescribed medication to pupils, but only with the written consent of the pupil’s parent.

Training is given to staff members when specific training is needed. The local authority provides full indemnity.
All school staff have been informed through training that they are required, under common law duty of care, to act like any reasonably prudent parent in an emergency situation. 

If a pupil at this school refuses their medication, staff should record this. Parents should be informed as soon as possible.

All staff attending off-site educational visits should be aware of any pupils with medical conditions. They should have available the pupils’ health care plans that provide information about their condition, what to do in an emergency and any other additional support necessary, including any medication or equipment needed.

If a member of staff, who is usually responsible for administering medication, is not available alternative arrangements will be made to provide the service. This is always addressed in the risk assessment for off-site activities.

STORAGE OF MEDICATION AT SCHOOL
Emergency medication is readily available for pupils who require it at all times during the school day or at off-site activities. If the emergency medication is a controlled drug and needs to be locked up, the keys should be readily available and not kept on there person by members of staff.

All non-emergency medication should be kept in a secure place, in a lockable cupboard in a cool dry place.
The teacher’s store off each classroom is a good place for keeping medications out of reach of pupils. All teacher’s stores have a lockable cabinet for medicines.
Class teams should ensure the correct storage of medication at school. They should regularly check the expiry dates for all medication for assigned pupils in the class.

All medication should be supplied and stored, wherever possible, in its original containers. All medication should be labelled with the pupil’s name, the name of the medication, expiry date and the prescriber’s instructions for administration, including dose and frequency.

Some medication for pupils at this school may need to be refrigerated. All refrigerated medication should be stored in an airtight container and clearly labelled. 

All medication should be sent home with pupils at the end of the school year. Medication should not be stored in school during the summer holidays.

It is the parents’ responsibility to ensure new and in date medication comes into school as required.

SAFE DISPOSAL OF MEDICINES
Parents should be sent out-of-date medication.

Sharps boxes should be used for the disposal of needles. All sharps boxes in this school are stored in the locked teacher’s store.

If a sharps box is needed on an off-site or residential visit, a named member of the class team should be responsible for its safe storage and return to school.

Collection and disposal of sharps boxes is arranged via a member of the paediatric nursing team based at the school.

HEALTH CARE PLANS
All pupils who require medication or specific care procedures must have a written individual health care plan (see Appendix 3 – ‘Health Care Plan for a Pupil with Medical Needs').  This school uses Individual Health Care Plans to record important details about individual children’s medical needs at school, their triggers, signs, symptoms, medication and other treatments. Further documentation is attached to the Healthcare Plan if required.

Parents should be asked if their child has any health conditions or health issues on the enrolment form, which is filled out prior to admission to the school.

A Healthcare Plan, accompanied by an explanation of why and how it is used, should be sent to all parents of pupils with a long-term medical condition. This is sent:
· at the start of the school year

· at enrolment
· when a diagnosis is first communicated to the school.

If a pupil has a short-term medical condition that requires medication during school hours, a medication form plus explanation should be sent to the pupil’s parents to complete.

Ideally, the parents, relevant healthcare professional and the pupil, if practicable, should provide the details necessary for the paediatric nurse to fill out the pupil’s Healthcare Plan. 
The paediatric nurse follows up with the parents any further details on a pupil’s Health Care Plan required or if permission for administration of medication is unclear or incomplete.

Parents are asked to provide the information necessary to update their child’s Healthcare Plan if their child has a medical emergency or if there have been changes to their symptoms (getting better or worse), or their medication and treatments change.

Every pupil with a Healthcare Plan at this school has their plan discussed and reviewed at least once a year. Usually, at the time of the annual review of their statement.
Apart from one central copy kept in the office, the paediatric nurse and class teachers securely hold copies of pupils’ Health Care Plans. These copies are updated at the same time as the central copy.

All members of staff who work with pupils have access to the Health Care Plans of pupils in their care.

When a member of staff is new to a class, for example due to staff absence, the rest of the class team should make sure that they are made aware of (and have access to) the Health Care Plans of pupils kept in the classroom.

CONFIDENTIALITY
This school ensures that all staff protect pupil confidentiality.

This school seeks permission from parents to allow the Health Care Plan to be made available to paramedics and hospital emergency care staff, should an emergency happen during school hours or at a school activity outside the normal school day. 

This school seeks permission from the pupil, if possible, and parents before sharing any medical information with any other party.

CONSENT TO ADMINISTER MEDICINES
If a pupil requires prescribed medication at school, parents are asked to provide consent to the staff administering medication as required. 

If their child’s medication changes or is discontinued, or the dose or administration method changes, parents should notify the school immediately.

RESIDENTIAL VISITS
Parents are sent a residential visit form to be completed and returned to school shortly before their child leaves for an overnight or extended day visit. This form requests up-to-date information about the pupil’s current condition and their overall health. This provides essential and up-to-date information to relevant staff to help the pupil manage their condition while they are away. This includes information about medication not normally taken during school hours.

All residential visit forms are taken by the relevant staff member on visits and for all out-of-school hours activities where medication is required. These are accompanied by a copy of the pupil’s Health Care Plan.

All parents of pupils with a medical condition attending a school trip or overnight visit are asked for consent, giving staff permission to administer medication at night or in the morning if required.

RECORD KEEPING
This school keeps an accurate record of each occasion an individual pupil is given or supervised taking medication. 
Details of the supervising staff member, pupil, dose, date and time are recorded. 
If a pupil refuses to have medication administered, this is also recorded and parents are informed as soon as possible.

All staff attending receive a certificate confirming the type of training they have had. A log of the medical condition training is kept by the school and reviewed every 12 months to ensure all new staff receive training.

This school keeps an up-to-date list of members of staff who have agreed to administer medication and have received the relevant training.

EDUCATION AND LEARNING
This school ensures that pupils with medical conditions can participate fully in all aspects of the curriculum and ensures that appropriate adjustments and extra support are provided.

If a pupil is missing a lot of time at school, they have limited concentration or they are frequently tired, all staff understand that this may be due to their medical condition.

RESPONSIBILITIES OF ADULTS
Head teacher
The head teacher has a responsibility to:
· ensure the school is inclusive and welcoming and that the medical conditions policy is in line with local and national guidance and policy frameworks

· liaise between interested parties including pupils, their parents, school staff, paediatric nurse, paediatric consultants, governors, the school health service, the local authority transport service, and local emergency care services

· ensure the policy is put into action, with good communication of the policy to all

· ensure every aspect of the policy is maintained

· ensure that information held by the school is accurate and up to date and that there are good information sharing systems in place using pupils’ Health Care Plans

· ensure confidentiality

· ensure assessment of the training needs of staff and arrange for them to be met

· ensure all supply teachers and new staff know the medical conditions policy

· ensure class teams have a staff member who checks the expiry date of medicines kept at school

· monitor and review the policy at least once a year, with input from all stakeholders

· report back to governors and key stakeholders about implementation of the medical conditions policy.

All school staff
All staff at this school have a responsibility to:
· be aware of the potential triggers, signs and symptoms of common medical conditions and know what to do in an emergency

· understand the school’s medical conditions policy

· know which pupils in their care have a medical condition and be familiar with the content of the pupil’s Health Care Plan

· ensure immediate access to the emergency medication for pupils in their care
· maintain effective communication with parents including informing them if their child has been unwell at school

· ensure pupils who carry their medication with them have it when they go on a school visit or out of the classroom

· understand the common medical conditions and the impact it can have on pupils
· ensure all pupils with medical conditions are not excluded unnecessarily from activities they wish to take part in

· ensure pupils have the appropriate medication or food with them during any exercise and are allowed to take it when needed.

· liaise with parents and the pupil’s healthcare professionals if there are implications for the pupils’ learning
Paediatric  nursel
The paediatric nurse at this school has a responsibility to:
· help update the school’s medical conditions policy
· know which pupils have a medical condition and which have special educational and care needs because of their condition
· complete and maintain the pupils’ Health Care Plans

· help provide regular training for school staff in managing the most common medical conditions at school
· liaise between interested parties including pupils, their parents, school staff, other nurses, paediatric consultants, governors, the school health service and local emergency care services

· provide information about where the school can access other specialist training.

First aiders
First aiders at this school have a responsibility to:
· give immediate help to casualties with common injuries or illnesses and those arising from specific hazards with the school

· when necessary ensure that an ambulance or other professional medical help is called.

Local doctors and specialist healthcare professionals
Individual doctors and specialist healthcare professionals caring for pupils who attend this school, have a responsibility to:
· provide information required to complete the pupil’s Health Care Plans

· ensure children have regular reviews of their condition and their medication

· provide the school with information and advice regarding individual children with medical conditions (with the consent of the pupil and their parents)

· understand and provide input in to the school’s medical conditions policy.

Parents*
The parents of a child at this school have a responsibility to:
· tell the school if their child has a medical condition

· ensure the school has the information required to maintain a complete and up-to-date Health Care Plan for their child

· inform the school about the medication their child requires during school hours

· inform the school of any medication their child requires while taking part in visits, outings or field trips and other out-of-school activities
· tell the school about any changes to their child’s medication, what they take, when, and how much

· inform the school of any changes to their child’s condition

· ensure their child’s medication and medical devices are labelled with their child’s full name

· provide the school with appropriate spare medication labelled with their child’s name

· ensure that their child’s medication is within expiry dates

· keep their child at home if they are not well enough to attend school

· ensure their child has regular reviews about their condition with their doctor or specialist healthcare professional.

* The term ‘parent’ implies any person or body with parental responsibility such as foster parent, carer, guardian or local authority.

LEGISLATION AND GUIDANCE
This section outlines the main points from the relevant legislation and guidance that schools should consider when writing a medical conditions policy.

Managing Medicines in Schools and Early Years Settings (2004). This provides guidance from the DfES (now DCFS) and DoH on managing medicines in schools and early years settings. 

Medical Conditions at School: A Policy Resource Pack is designed to work alongside Managing Medicines in Schools and Early Years Settings.

Including Me: Managing Complex Health Needs in School and Early Years Settings (2005) Guidance about good practice and sources of information produced by the DCSF and the Council for Disabled Children.
RELEVANT SCHOOL POLICIES

First Aid
Clinical Care Procedures  

Rectal Administration of Drugs

Standard Medication Procedures

Health Care Plans

Training for Staff
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